
CITY OF RYE 
 

NOTICE 
 
 There will be a regular meeting of the City Council of the City of Rye on Wednesday, May 7, 
2014, at 7:30 p.m. at the Square House. The meeting will move from the Square House to Council 
Chambers in City Hall at approximately 8:45 p.m. The Council will adjourn into Executive Session 
at the end of the meeting to discuss personnel. 
 
 

AGENDA 
 
1. Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
2. Roll Call. 
 
3. General Announcements. 
 
4. Draft unapproved informal minutes of the Joint Meeting of the City Council and Board of 

Education held April 5, 2014 and the minutes of the regular meeting of the City Council held 
April 23, 2014. 

 
5. Issues Update/Old Business.   
 
6. Continuation of the Public Hearing to change the zoning designation of County-owned 

property located on Theodore Avenue and North Street to the RA-5 District to provide for 
the construction of affordable senior housing.  

 
7. Residents may be heard on matters for Council consideration that do not appear on the agenda. 
 
8. Appeal of denial of FOIL request by Liz Button.   
 
9. Miscellaneous communications and reports.  
 
10. New Business. 
 
11. The Council will convene into Executive Session to discuss personnel.  
 
12. Adjournment. 
 

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * 
 
     The next regular meeting of the City Council will be held on Wednesday, May 21, 2014 at 7:30 p.m. 
 
** City Council meetings are available live on Cablevision Channel 75, Verizon Channel 39, and on  
     the City Website, indexed by Agenda item, at www.ryeny.gov under “RyeTV Live”. 

 
* Office Hours of the Mayor by appointment by emailing jsack@ryeny.gov or contacting the City   
   Manager’s Office at (914) 967-7404. 

http://www.ryeny.gov/
mailto:jsack@ryeny.gov


 

CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 

NO. 4 DEPT.:  City Clerk DATE: May 7, 2014  

 CONTACT:  Dawn Nodarse 
AGENDA ITEM Draft unapproved informal minutes of the 
Joint Meeting of the City Council and Board of Education 
held April 5, 2014 and the minutes of the regular meeting 
of the City Council held April 23, 2014, as attached. 
 

 FOR THE MEETING OF:   
 May 7, 2014 

RYE CITY CODE, 
 CHAPTER        
 SECTION       

 

 

 

RECOMMENDATION:  That the Council approve the draft minutes. 

 

IMPACT:     Environmental    Fiscal    Neighborhood    Other: 

 

 

 
BACKGROUND:  Approve the minutes of the Joint Meeting of the City Council and Board of 
Education held April 5, 2014, and the regular meeting of the City Council held April 23, 2014, as 
attached. 
 

 



DRAFT UNAPPROVED MINUTES of the 
Joint Meeting of the City Council of the City of Rye 
and the Rye City School Board held in City Hall on 
April 5, 2014 at 9:00 A.M. 

 
PRESENT: 
 JOSEPH A. SACK Mayor 
 LAURA BRETT 
 KIRSTIN BUCCI 
 TERRENCE McCARTNEY 
 RICHARD MECCA 
 RICHARD SLACK 
 Councilmembers 
 
 LAURA SLACK, President 
 KAREN BELANGER 
 KATY KEOHANE GLASSBERG 
 NANCY PASQUALE 
 CHRIS REPETTO 
 NICOLE WEBBER 
 School Board Members 
 
 SCOTT PICKUP, City Manager 
 GABRIELLA O’CONNOR, Assistant Superintendent for Business 
 BETTY ANN WYKS, Assistant Superintendent for Curriculum 
 
ABSENT: JULIE KILLIAN, Councilmember 
  EDWARD FOX, Board Member 
 
 
 The meeting convened at 9:00 a.m. Councilman Mecca made a motion, seconded by 
Councilwoman Brett and unanimously carried, to immediately adjourn into executive session to 
discuss attorney/client matters.  Councilwoman Brett made a motion, seconded by Councilman 
Mecca and unanimously carried, to adjourn the executive session at 9:55 a.m.  The joint meeting 
convened at 10:00 a.m. 
 
1. Pledge of Allegiance 
 
 Mayor Sack called the meeting to order and invited everyone to join in the Pledge of 
Allegiance. 
 
 
2. Roll Call 
 
 Mayor Sack asked the City Clerk to call the roll; a quorum of both boards was present to 
conduct business. 
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3. Progress of 2013 Joint Meeting 
 
 Board President Slack said the School Board was grateful to the City for the additional 
crossing guards and Mayor Sack said there has been a suggestion to have bi-annual meetings of 
the two boards. 
 
 
4. State of the City of Rye Report  
 
 Mayor Sack said there are many issues that demand the attention of the City but noted 
several that are currently top priorities: 
 

 Playland – The SPI Plan has been presented to the County Board of Legislators for 
approval. The City believes that the project should come before the City’s Land Use 
Boards for approval in order to make sure that all issues of concern to Rye residents are 
vetted and dealt with. 

 Police Commissioner Search – The Council must determine if they want a Police 
Commissioner or a Public Safety Commissioner prior to going forward with the search. 

 Labor Contracts – The Police Arbitration Award only covered through 2010.  The 
Council is formulating a bargaining strategy for the current open contracts and hopes to 
have positive discussions within the next few weeks. 

 Affordable Housing – The City wants to make sure the parcel in question is an 
environmentally safe place for people to live and they also want to consider the points of 
view of the neighbors.  In order to go forward there must be both a zoning change and 
site plan approval. 

 Whitby Castle -  A committee made up of members of the Golf Commission, City 
Council and other interested citizens has been reviewing RFP submissions and is getting 
closer to making a decision on what will be done with Whitby Castle.  In the interim an 
agreement has been entered into for operation of the snack bar.  A new General Manager 
has been hired. 

 
 
5.         State of the School’s Report  
 
 Assistant Superintendent for Curriculum Betty Ann Wykes spoke about the strategic 
priorities the School District is dealing with including:   
 

 Student Achievement – The District is implementing the Common Core (the current 
fourth grade class will be the first class held to the Common Core standards); 
implementing curriculum revisions; implementing their approach to secondary 
remediation intervention; offering 23 different AP exams to students; expanding elective 
offerings at the high school and middle school; focusing on teacher effectiveness and 
training; and implementing behavior reinforcement initiatives.   

 Fiscal responsibility – The District has implemented programs to track staff attendance; is 
looking for staffing efficiencies; put forth a budget with a 1.64% increase; is trying to 
maintain technology initiatives; and, created a Tax Cap Task Force.  
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 Facility needs - The District is allocating money for building needs; looking to hire 
additional staff when the construction is completed; and providing for custodial services.  
The construction project is on track to be completed by the opening of school in 
September. 

 Community Engagement – The District is concerned with student data privacy; and 
implementing additional technology to improve communication with the community. 

 Staffing – Several upcoming retirements have or will be announced.  
 
 
6. Security Discussion with regard to the Rye City School District 
 
 Board President Slack said that the School District has been implementing 
recommendations suggested by a Security Consultant that was hired last year.  Additional 
security was hired for the high school/middle school and elementary schools and another person 
will be hired for the high school/middle school after the construction is completed.  She said the 
additional crossing guards hired by the City are making a big difference and reiterated a previous 
request for an additional police presence to drive by the schools at dismissal time.   A request 
was also made that when a new Police Commissioner is appointed, a meeting should be set up 
with representatives of the schools. 
 
 
7.         Discussion of Pedestrian Safety initiatives: Safe Routes to School projects 
 
 City Manager Pickup provided the boards with two renditions of the high school/middle 
school property, one showing the current entrance/exits on Milton Road and the second showing 
a proposed change.  He said there are opportunities with the current construction to address 
issues at the busy intersections near the high school/middle school that could free up some of the 
traffic congestion.  Meetings have been held with representatives of the City, the School 
Administration and the Traffic and Pedestrian Safety Committee.  There is money in the City 
budget for these improvements and final plans are being worked on so the project could go out to 
bid and the improvements be completed in time for the opening of school in September. 
 
 
8.         Discussion of Revaluation and the scheduling of a September meeting between the City  
            Council and the Board of Education 
 
 Mayor Sack said that the City Council is ready to reconsider the subject of revaluation 
and presented pros and cons of the issue.  A positive is that a revaluation could bring more 
equality and might reduce tax certs.  The negatives are: the cost of a revaluation would be about 
$1 million; and it would not generate additional revenue but would just redistribute the revenue 
with 1/3 of properties decreasing, 1/3 remaining flat, and 1/3 increasing in valuation. 
 
 The boards will look at finding a date early in October for a second meeting. 
 
 
9.         Discussion of the Civility Initiative 
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 Kristin Jaust and Shari Belaish, representing The Rye Youth Council, provided an 
overview of what led up to the creation of the Civility Statement, which has now been endorsed 
by 68 organizations in the City of Rye.  They then explained that the Rye Civility Initiative has 
been created as the next step in the movement to empower people to live by principles of civility 
and create a public forum for them.  The co-leaders of this initiative are the Rye Youth Council, 
the Rye YMCA and the Rye Arts Center.  The website is www.civilityinitiative.org.   
 
 
10. Adjournment 
 
 There being no further business to discuss Councilman Mecca made a motion, seconded 
by Councilwoman Brett and unanimously carried, to adjourn the joint meeting and for the City 
Council to adjourn into executive session to discuss personnel and not return at 10:55 a.m. 
 
         Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
         Dawn F. Nodarse 
         City Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 



DRAFT UNAPPROVED MINUTES of the 
Regular Meeting of the City Council of the City of 
Rye held in City Hall on April 23, 2014 at 7:30 P.M. 

 
PRESENT: 
 JOSEPH A. SACK Mayor 
 KIRSTIN BUCCI 
 JULIE KILLIAN 
 TERRENCE McCARTNEY 
 RICHARD MECCA 
 RICHARD SLACK 
 Councilmembers 
 
ABSENT: LAURA BRETT, Councilmember 
 

The Council convened at 6:45 p.m.  Councilman Mecca made a motion, seconded by 
Councilman McCartney and unanimously carried to immediately adjourn into executive session 
to discuss personnel matters and litigation.  Councilwoman Killian made a motion, seconded by 
Councilwoman Bucci and unanimously carried, to adjourn the executive session at 7:37 p.m.  
The regular meeting convened at 7:42 p.m. 
 
 
1. Pledge of Allegiance 
 
 Mayor Sack called the meeting to order and invited the Council to join in the Pledge of 
Allegiance. 
 
 
2. Roll Call 
 
 Mayor Sack asked the City Clerk to call the roll; a quorum was present to conduct official 
city business. 
 
 
3. General Announcements by the Council 
 
 Announcements were made regarding various meetings, events or other matters of 
interest to the community. 
 
 
4. Approval of the election of the Chiefs of the Rye Fire Department  
 

Councilman Mecca made a motion, seconded by Councilman McCartney and 
unanimously carried, to approve the election of Peter Cotter as Chief of the Rye Fire 
Department; Michael Billington as 1st Assistant Chief; and Dick Barber as 2nd Assistant Chief 
held at the Annual Fire Department Meeting held on April 3rd. 
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5. Draft unapproved informal minutes of the Joint Meeting of the City Council and Board of 
Education held April 5, 2014 and the minutes of the regular meeting of the City Council 
held April 9, 2014 

 
 Approval of the informal minutes of the Joint Meeting of the City Council and Board of 
Education was deferred so the minutes could be forwarded to the Board of Education. 
 
 Councilman Mecca made a motion, seconded by Councilman McCartney and 
unanimously carried, to approve the minutes of the regular meeting of the City Council held on 
April 9, 2014. 
 
 
6. Issues Update/Old Business   
 
6.1 Authorization for the Mayor to enter into an Employee Separation Agreement including 

Release and Waiver of Claims with regard to Scott Pickup 
 
 Mayor Sack announced that pursuant to an Employee Separation Agreement, Scott 
Pickup has submitted a letter of resignation of his position as City Manager effective at 11:59 
p.m. on April 23, 2014.  Pursuant to the Agreement Mr. Pickup will remain in the employ of the 
City of Rye as an Assistant to the new City Manager until on or about July 10th but no later than 
July 24th.   
 
 Councilman Mecca made a motion seconded by Councilman Slack to adopt the following 
Resolution: 
 

RESOLVED, that the City Council of the 
City of Rye hereby authorizes the Mayor to enter 
into an Employee Separation Agreement including 
Release and Waiver of Claims with regard to Scott 
Pickup. 

 
ROLL CALL: 
AYES: Mayor Sack, Councilmembers Bucci, Killian, McCartney, Mecca 

and Slack  
NAYS:  None 
ABSENT:  Councilmember Brett 
 
The Resolution was adopted by a 6-0 vote. 
 
 
6.2 Authorization for the Mayor to enter into an Agreement with Frank Culross to serve as   

City Manager. 
 
 Mayor Sack announced that Frank Culross has agreed to come back as City Manager and 
will assume the role as of midnight tonight. 
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 Councilman McCartney made a motion, seconded by Councilwoman Killian, to adopt the 
following Resolution: 
 

RESOLVED, that the City Council of the 
City of Rye hereby authorizes the Mayor to enter 
into an Agreement with Frank Culross to serve as 
City Manager of the City of Rye. 

 
ROLL CALL: 
AYES: Mayor Sack, Councilmembers Bucci, Killian, McCartney, Mecca 

and Slack  
NAYS:  None 
ABSENT:  Councilmember Brett 
 
The Resolution was adopted by a 6-0 vote. 
 
 
 

Lot at corner of Central Avenue and Boston Post Road – Councilman McCartney stated 
that the consensus of the Council at the last meeting was to replant grass at this location but also 
to await the recommendations of the Traffic and Pedestrian Safety Committee on how to make 
that intersection safe once traffic patterns settle when the building is complete at 2 Central 
Avenue. 
 
 
6A. Authorization for the City Manager to enter into an exclusive agreement with Lessing’s, 

Inc. for catering services at Whitby Castle at the Rye Golf Club    
            Roll Call. 
 
 
 Mayor Sack announced that the City has negotiated an exclusive catering services 
agreement with Lessing’s, Inc. to provide catering services at Whitby Castle.  The Mayor 
summarized the conditions of the contract which runs for a ten-year term.  The Mayor also spoke 
about the process of choosing the vendor and thanked all the members of the Golf Commission 
and RFP Committee for their hard work.  Members of the Council, Golf Commission and RFP 
Committee also spoke about their involvement in the selection process and expressed their 
approval for the chosen vender. 
 
 Councilwoman Bucci made a motion, seconded by Councilwoman Killian, to adopt the 
following Resolution: 
 

RESOLVED, that the City Council of the 
City of Rye hereby authorizes the City Manager or 
the Mayor to enter into an exclusive agreement with 
Lessing’s, Inc. for catering services at Whitby 
Castle at Rye Golf Club. 

 
ROLL CALL: 
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AYES: Mayor Sack, Councilmembers Bucci, Killian, McCartney, Mecca 
and Slack  

NAYS:  None 
ABSENT:  Councilmember Brett 
 
The Resolution was adopted by a 6-0 vote. 
 
 
6B. Golf Club Member food minimum requirement 
 
 Mayor Sack said that since the $300 food minimum requirement for members was not 
built into the Lessing’s contract there is no longer a need to have it.  Councilman McCartney said 
that the Golf Commission had unanimously voted to remove the minimum requirement from the 
budget. 
 
 Councilman McCartney made a motion, seconded by Councilwoman Bucci, to adopt the 
following Resolution: 
 

RESOLVED, that the Rye Golf Club 
budget for 2014 is hereby amended to eliminate all 
food minimum requirements for all members. 

 
ROLL CALL: 
AYES: Mayor Sack, Councilmembers Bucci, Killian, McCartney, Mecca 

and Slack  
NAYS:  None 
ABSENT:  Councilmember Brett 
 
The Resolution was adopted by a 6-0 vote. 
 
 
7. Resolution authorizing the City Comptroller to amend the 2013 Budgeted revenues to 

cover fiscal year-end expenditures     
            Roll Call. 
 
 Deputy Comptroller Joseph Fazzino said that this was a bookkeeping amendment that 
was suggested by the City’s outside auditors. 
 

Councilwoman Killian made a motion, seconded by Councilman Mecca, to adopt the 
following Resolution: 

 
WHEREAS, the 2013 Annual Budget has been adopted; and 
 
 WHEREAS, during the course of the 2013 fiscal year, general fund expenditures 
exceeded budgeted expenditures by $751,774; and 
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 WHEREAS, during the course of the 2013 fiscal year, the City has received 
income that positively affects the 2013 budget.  2013 actual mortgage tax revenues 
exceeded 2013 budgeted mortgage tax revenues by $982,921. 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, be it resolved by the City Council of the City of Rye, 
New York, that 2013 budget be amended as outlined below to accept $982,921 in 
additional mortgage revenue to cover various expenditures exceeding budget, as follows: 
 
Increase: 
 
State Aid Mortgage Tax      $982,921 
 
Increase: 
 
Contingent Account       $982,921 
 
 
 This resolution shall take effect as of 12/31/2013 

 
ROLL CALL: 
AYES: Mayor Sack, Councilmembers Bucci, Killian, McCartney, Mecca 

and Slack  
NAYS:  None 
ABSENT:  Councilmember Brett 
 
The Resolution was adopted by a 6-0 vote. 
 
 
8. Residents may be heard on matters for Council consideration that do not appear on the agenda 
 
 Sis D’Angelo, 110 Wappanocca Avenue suggested that the Garden Clubs should be 
honored for the work they do around Rye.  She also suggested that the rock wall under the train 
trestle should be painted and that something should be done about when Starbucks puts their 
garbage out on Sundays.  
 
 Ted Carroll, 945 Forest Avenue spoke about the resignation of City Manager Pickup and 
wanted assurance that the City would still have access to him in connection with the fraud 
investigation. 
 
 Joseph Murphy, 75 Franklin Avenue thanked the Council for modifying the Mission 
Statement of the Rye Senior Advocacy Committee.  He noted the resignation of Committee 
member Kathleen Lonergan and said he will be coming to the Council with a recommendation 
for a new member. 
 
 
9. Consideration of proposed revision of the Rules and Regulations of the City of Rye 

Police Department: Amendment of General Order #113.7, “Domestic Violence” 
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 This Agenda item was deferred. 
 
10. Consideration of proposed revision of the Rules and Regulations of the City of Rye 

Police Department: Approval of new General Order #113.21, “Guidelines for Recording 
Custodial Interrogations of Suspects” 

 
 This Agenda item was deferred. 
 
11. Approval of the recommendation by the Traffic and Pedestrian Safety Committee that a 

Pilot Study be conducted to test the effect of reducing the speed limit to 25 miles per hour 
on Stuyvesant Avenue  

 

 
 Brian Dempsey, Chair of the Traffic and Pedestrian Safety Committee (the Committee) 
said that the Committee has received several requests over the years for reductions in speed limit.  
Since cities are classified differently from towns, the city-wide speed limit cannot be lower than 
30 miles per hour.  However, certain roads can be designated at 25 miles per hour (mph).  A 
request came before the Committee from a resident of the Stuyvesant Avenue area and they 
looked at various options, including reducing the speed limit.  There are mixed opinions among 
Committee members about how much effect reducing the speed limit would have. Speed 
measurements were taken in the summer and off season with 85th percentile speeds in the 
summer of 31 mph and 34 mph in the off season.  The Committee came up with a pilot program 
to lower the speed limit to 25 mph and do speed measurements at the same locations and the 
same times of year and compare them.  After that phase has been completed sign machines 
would be installed in each direction that would flash a message that says “slow down” and 
additional measurements would be taken.  There was a discussion among the members of the 
Council regarding the proposal with several members saying that the speed tests did not seem to 
indicate that speeding was an issue.  Councilwoman Killian, the liaison to the Committee, said 
she was in favor of the pilot proposal.  Suggestions for alternatives to the speed pilot included 
making Stuyvesant Avenue a one-way street or requiring residents to remove the rocks and 
curbing from the right-of-ways.  Jennifer Neren of 2 Barron Place outlined the concerns she had 
brought before the Committee; the research she has done in the last year regarding traffic 
calming solutions; and expressed her support for the pilot program.  The Council requested that 
she submit the data she had collected to the City and to ask her neighbors their opinion about 
removing the rocks and curbs from the right-of-ways.  It was also suggested to Mr. Dempsey that 
the Committee look at a pilot project to remove the rocks and curbs in the area.  The item was 
put over to the May 21st meeting. 
 
 
12. Consideration of a request by the Lions Club to hold a community event on the Village 

Green on Sunday, May 18, 2014 from 10:30 a.m. to at 2:00 p.m.  
 
 Councilman Mecca made a motion, seconded by Councilman Slack and unanimously 
carried, to adopt the following Resolution: 
 

RESOLVED, that the City Council of the 
City of Rye hereby approves the request of the 
Lions Club for use of the Village Green on Sunday, 
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May 18, 2014 from 8:30 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. to hold a 
community event. 

 
 
13. Consideration of a request by Jim Amico of Rye Station Garage for the use of City streets 

for a Car Show Fundraiser on Saturday, May 17, 2014 from 10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.  
 
 
 Councilwoman Killian made a motion, seconded by Councilman Mecca and unanimously 
carried, to adopt the following Resolution: 
 

RESOLVED, that the City Council of the 
City of Rye hereby approves the request of Jim 
Amico for use of a portion of Wappanocca Avenue 
and a portion of the Highland municipal lot on 
Saturday, May 17, 2014 (with a rain date of May 
18, 2014) from 10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. for a Car 
Show fundraiser for the Jarrid L. Amico Memorial 
Scholarship. 

 
 
14. Consideration of a request by Colin Leslie for the use of City streets for the 8th Annual 

Colin Leslie Walk for Celiac Disease 2014 on Sunday, September 28, 2014 from 9:00 
a.m. to 2:00 p.m.  

 
 Councilman Mecca made a motion, seconded by Councilman Slack and unanimously 
carried, to adopt the following Resolution: 
 

RESOLVED, that the City Council of the 
City of Rye hereby approves the preferred route 
request of Colin Leslie for use of City streets on 
Sunday, September 28, 2014 from 9:00 a.m. to 2:00 
p.m. for the 8th Annual Colin Leslie Walk for Celiac 
Disease. 

 
 
14A. Two appointments to the Sustainability Committee by the Mayor with Council approval 
 
 Mayor Sack made a motion, unanimously approved by the Council, to appoint Coleen 
Margiloff and Elizabeth Mirisola-Desmond to the Sustainability Committee. 
 
 
15. Miscellaneous Communications and Reports 
 
 There was nothing reported under this Agenda item. 
 
16. New Business 
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 There was nothing reported under this Agenda item. 
 
17. Adjournment 
 
 There being no further business to discuss Councilman Mecca made a motion, seconded 
by Councilman McCartney and unanimously carried, to adjourn the meeting at 9:50 p.m. 
 
         Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
         Dawn F. Nodarse 
         City Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 



 

CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 

NO.  5 DEPT.:  City Council  DATE: May 7, 2014    

 CONTACT:  Mayor Joseph Sack   
AGENDA ITEM:  Issues Update/Old Business 
 

 FOR THE MEETING OF:   
 May 7, 2014 

RYE CITY CODE, 
 CHAPTER        
 SECTION       

 

 

 

RECOMMENDATION:  That an update be provided on outstanding issues or Old Business. 

 

IMPACT:     Environmental    Fiscal    Neighborhood    Other: 

 

 

 

BACKGROUND:   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 

NO.  6   DEPT.:  Planning                   DATE:  May 7, 2014 

 CONTACT:  Christian K. Miller, AICP, City Planner 
AGENDA ITEM:  Continuation of the Public Hearing to 
change the zoning designation of County-owned property 
located on Theodore Fremd Avenue and North street to 
the RA-5 District to provide for the construction of 
affordable senior housing. 

 FOR THE MEETING OF:   
 May 7, 2014 

RYE CITY CODE, 
 CHAPTER   197
 SECTION 3 

 

 

 

RECOMMENDATION:  That the City Council continue the Public Hearing to amend the zoning 
designation of the County-owned property on Theodore Fremd Avenue.  

 

IMPACT:     Environmental    Fiscal    Neighborhood    Other: 

 

 

 

BACKGROUND:   
The petitioner, Lazz Development/Pawling Holdings, seeks an amendment to the City Zoning 
Map to change the zoning district designation of an approximately 2.0-acre property located on 
Theodore Fremd Avenue and North Street.  The request would change the zoning of the 
Westchester County-owned property from the B-6, General Business, District and the B-1, 
Neighborhood Business, District to the RA-5, Senior Citizen’s Apartment, District.  The 
petitioner is seeking to construct fifty-four (54) units of age-restricted housing located in two 
buildings.  The proposal would be limited to those over age 55 and consist of 44 one-bedroom 
units and 10 two-bedroom units.  The proposed units would also be affordable and 27 of these 
units would count towards Rye’s contribution to the 750 units of fair and affordable housing 
Westchester County is obligated to provide as part of a stipulation of settlement with the U.S. 
Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD).  It is noted that the proposed zoning 
change is the same district as adopted by the City Council in the mid-1980s to accommodate 
the nearly 100 units of affordable senior housing at 300 Theall Road.  The matter was referred 
to the City Planning Commission and a recommendation memo was provided to the City 
Council. Westchester County has provided its advisory comments on the matter. 
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CITY OF RYE 

Department of Planning 
 
Memorandum 
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Christian K. Miller, AICP 
City Planner 
1051 Boston Post Road 
Rye, New York  10580 

Tel: (914) 967-7167 
Fax: (914) 967-7185 

E-mail: cmiller@ryeny.gov 
http://www.ryeny.gov 

To:  Scott Pickup, City Manager 
 
From:  Christian K. Miller, AICP, City Planner 
 
cc:  Kristen K. Wilson, Esq., Corporation Counsel 
  
Date:  March 7, 2014 
 
Subject: Additional Analysis Related to the Request of Lazz 

Development/Pawling Holdings to Change the Zoning Designation of 
County-Owned Property Located on Theodore Fremd Avenue and 
North Street to the RA-5, Senior Citizens Apartment, District to 
Provide for the Construction of Affordable Senior Housing. 

 
 
The Rye City Council as Lead Agency is responsible for the assessment and evaluation 
of potentially significant adverse impacts pursuant to the requirements of the State 
Environmental Quality Review (SEQR).  During the public hearing there were questions 
and concerns raised by the public and City Council.  To assist the City Council in 
assessing potential impacts it is recommended that the petitioner provide the following 
additional information and analysis: 
 

 Full Environmental Assessment Form.  The petitioner has provided a short 
Environmental Assessment Form (EAF) with its zoning petition, which is the 
minimum required by SEQR.  Given the nature of the public comment it is 
recommended that a full EAF be submitted for the Council’s review.  This will 
provide a more complete environmental assessment of the proposed zoning 
change and future senior housing development proposal. 

 
 Sub-Surface Conditions.  Concerns remain with the status of the sub-surface 

environmental conditions on the site.  It is recommended that the petitioner 
prepare a Phase II environmental study that includes current testing for potential 
sub-surface contaminants on the site.  Recent clean-up activities in the area and 
adjacent to the site should also be addressed and their potential impact on the 
site.  The status of the sub-surface environmental conditions is a threshold 
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question for the City Council as it considers a change in zoning to allow for senior 
housing on a property that is currently restricted to light-industrial, commercial 
and other non-residential uses.  The City has allowed the redevelopment of 
properties with prior sub-surface contamination for housing including many 
former gas station properties.  It is anticipated that such redevelopment could be 
allowed in this case, provided that petitioner gives the Council current and 
complete information and clearance from the appropriate State and County 
agencies as to the specific redevelopment proposed by the petitioner. 

 
 Fiscal Impact Analysis.  Currently, since the County-owned property generates 

no property tax revenue, but also requires few municipal services.  The petitioner 
should provide a fiscal impact analysis quantifying the anticipated total tax 
revenue (based on the total rent revenue of the project) and the anticipated 
municipal service demands.  Using the existing senior housing development at 
300 Theall Road will provide good comparables for potential service demands.  
The analysis should also try to quantify anticipated cost/revenue if the site were 
developed based on the uses permitted by existing zoning.   

 
 Traffic.  The petitioner should prepare a traffic study quantifying the anticipated 

trip generation of the full development of the site under the proposed RA-5 
District standards and the impact on level of service at area intersections.  This 
analysis should be compared to the anticipated traffic impact associated with 
development permitted by existing zoning on the property. 

 
Upon receipt of this information the City Council will be in a better position to assess 
potential impacts and determine the appropriateness of the petitioner’s request and 
whether additional mitigation measures may be necessary. 
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To:  Rye City Council 
 
From:  Rye City Planning Commission 
  Christian K. Miller, City Planner 
 
cc:  Scott Pickup, City Manager 

Kristen K. Wilson, Esq., Corporation Counsel 
  
Date:  February 5, 2014 
 
Subject: Recommendation to the Rye City Council Regarding the Petition of 

Lazz Development/Pawling Holdings to Change the Zoning 
Designation of County-Owned Property Located on Theodore Fremd 
Avenue and North Street to the RA-5, Senior Citizens Apartment, 
District to Provide for the Construction of Affordable Senior Housing. 

 
 
As requested, this memorandum provides the Planning Commission’s recommendation 
to the Rye City Council regarding the petition of Lazz Development/Pawling Holdings to 
change the zoning designation of Westchester County-owned property located on 
Theodore Fremd Avenue and North Street to the RA-5, Senior Citizens Apartment, 
District to provide for the construction of affordable senior housing.  This memorandum 
was prepared by the City Planner and reviewed and unanimously approved by the 
Planning Commission at its February 4, 2014 meeting. 
 
Background 
 
On or about December 10, 2013, the City Council received a petition from Lazz 
Development/Pawling Holdings to change the zoning of a property located at 150 North 
Street.  The approximately 2.080-acre property has frontage on North Street, but is 
commonly referred to by its accessible frontage on Theodore Fremd Avenue rather than 
its legal address of 150 North Street.  The request would change the zoning of the 
Westchester County-owned property from the B-6, General Business, District and the B-
1, Neighborhood Business, District to the RA-5, Senior Citizen’s Apartment, District (see 
Exhibit 1).    
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The existing zoning districts applicable to the property do not permit multi-family 
housing.  The proposed zoning change to the RA-5 District would permit (and limit) 
future construction on the property to affordable senior housing.  The petitioner has 
represented that if the zoning change is granted, he would seek subsequent approvals 
from the Rye City Planning Commission to construct approximately fifty-four (54) units 
of affordable age-restricted housing located in two buildings.  The proposal would be 
limited to those over age 55 and consist of approximately 44 one-bedroom units and 10 
two-bedroom units.   
 
The proposed RA-5 District for the property is the same district adopted by the City 
Council in the mid-1980s to accommodate the nearly 100 units of affordable senior 
housing on an approximately 2-acre site at 300 Theall Road, also known as Rye Manor.  
The proposed units would be affordable and a minimum of 27 of the units would count 
towards the 750 units of fair and affordable housing that Westchester County is 
obligated to provide within 31 eligible municipalities as part of a stipulation of settlement 
with the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD).  Rye has been 
identified in the housing settlement as one of the 31 eligible Westchester County 
communities. 
 
The subject property has long been considered for affordable housing by the City of 
Rye.  In the early 1990s a local not-for-profit in partnership with the City of Rye sought 
to change the zoning of the property to construct 12 two-family units (i.e. 24 total units).  
That proposal and the required zoning change were never advanced due to the 
identification of sub-surface contamination on the property in 1993.  Since that time the 
property has been subject to an environmental clean-up, but the City continued to 
periodically advocate for its use as an affordable housing site (see Exhibit 2). 
 
Unlike the affordable housing proposal twenty years ago the City of Rye is not a partner 
in the construction, property ownership or administration of the affordable housing units.  
Westchester County is the property owner and the petitioner is the County’s preferred 
developer for the property.  The City of Rye’s role is typical of any other land use 
application, which is to review and consider the land use policy implications of the 
request.   
 
Westchester County’s interest is to advance its obligation under the housing settlement.  
The property in Rye is unique because there are few (if any) undeveloped County-
owned properties within one of the 31 eligible housing settlement communities.  It’s also 
unique because the City has a 20-year history of advocating for the development of 
affordable housing.  Rye’s historic advocacy for affordable housing does not constitute a 
commitment or obligation to approve the petitioner’s request, but is relevant in terms of 
the planning context and the City’s affordable housing policy. 
 
The petitioner’s interest is to develop affordable housing.  The petitioner has 
constructed a number of affordable housing communities in the Sound Shore area, 
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including 27 units in two separate projects on Cottage Street in Rye.  Both of those 
projects required the City’s Council’s legislative authority to either amend the City 
Zoning Code or de-map an unused road right-of-way.  In an August 9, 2013 letter the 
Petitioner received authorization from Westchester County “to seek all necessary 
approvals from the City of Rye…” (see Exhibit 3).  This letter was provided to the City 
and forwarded to the City Council on August 16, 2013.  This letter was expected based 
on a meeting City Council members and staff attended at Westchester County in June 
2013.  A summary of that meeting was provided to the City Council (see Exhibit 4). 
 
The City’s interest is to potentially advance identified affordable housing needs in the 
area consistent with its land use planning and other policies.  The County has only a 
limited allocation of housing that it can designate as age-restricted towards the 750-unit 
obligation under the settlement.  If that age-restricted allocation is lost to another 
community, there will continue to be pressure to develop the County-owned property in 
Rye for affordable housing without the age restriction.  Age-restricted housing 
eliminates the potential for the generation of school-age children and the potential for a 
land use outcome in which potential municipal and school district service costs from the 
proposed development exceed anticipated property tax revenue. 
 
 
Zoning Petition Review Process 
 
Any change to the City Zoning Code or Map is a discretionary action of the City Council.  
As is typical in most communities, legislative actions involving land use matters are 
referred to the City Planning Commission for its review and comment.  The specific 
action under consideration is a local law to amend the City Zoning Map to change the 
zoning district designation of the subject property to the RA-5 District.  The minimum 
legal requirements to implement the local law are as follows: 
 

1. Local Law and Petition Referral.  The draft local law and petition must be referred 
to the Westchester County Planning Board pursuant to Section 239-m of the 
GML and Section 451 of the Westchester County Administrative Code.   This 
information was forwarded to the County on December 24, 2013.  The City 
Council cannot take an action on the petition until it receives a response from the 
County or until 30 calendar days has passed from the date of such referral.  That 
response was provided on January 30, 2014 (see Exhibit 5). 

 
2. Public Hearing.  As with any law change a public hearing is required and 

notification of such hearing must be published in the City’s official newspaper.  
Unlike New York State Town or Village Law, Section 83 of the General City Law 
does not require any additional notification (e.g. signage on the property, mailing 
of hearing notice, etc.) to property owners affected by or within the vicinity of the 
proposed zoning change.   
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3. SEQR.  Before making a decision on the local law, the City Council must comply 
with the requirements of State Environmental Quality Review (SEQR) and 
conduct an environmental assessment of the proposed action.  The City Council 
has already taken the first step in this process by declaring at its December 18, 
2013 meeting its intent to be Lead Agency for the environmental review.  On 
December 24, 2013, staff circulated the Council’s intent to be Lead Agency to 
other involved agencies.  There has been no objection to the City Council being 
Lead Agency within the minimum required 30-day objection period.  The City 
Council is therefore the Lead Agency at this time.  As Lead Agency, the City 
Council must review the environmental assessment form (EAF) submitted by the 
applicant and conduct its own assessment of potentially adverse environmental 
impacts.  If the Council finds that the proposed action does not have any 
significant adverse environmental impacts and issues a “Negative Declaration” a 
decision on the local law can be made.  If the Council finds that there are 
potentially significant adverse impacts associated with the proposed action a 
“Positive Declaration” must be issued requiring a more involved environmental 
review.  This review involves a number of procedural requirements and typically 
takes a least a year to complete. 

 
4. Decision.  After conducting and closing the public hearing and completing the 

SEQR process the City Council can make a decision.  A simple majority vote is 
required for the adoption of the local law.  A super majority vote of the Council 
(i.e. a minimum of three-fours of the members) is required if twenty percent or 
more of property owners subject to the zoning change or within 100 feet 
therefrom submit a written protest to the request.  Based on a preliminary review 
it appears that a written objection by just three property owners within 100 feet of 
the site would trigger a super majority vote (or 6 of the 7 City Council members) 
to approve the zoning request.   

 
 

Westchester County HUD Settlement and Its Implications for Rye 
 
In 2009 Westchester County entered into an agreement with the U.S. Department of 
Housing and Urban Development (HUD) to settle a lawsuit.  The civil lawsuit was 
initiated by the Anti-Discrimination Center of Metro New York, Inc.  The lawsuit alleged 
that the County failed to affirmatively further fair housing (AFFH) in its administration of 
federal funds including the Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) program and 
other federal programs.  Specially, the lawsuit alleged that the County did not conduct a 
meaningful Analysis of Impediments (AI) to fair housing choice and did not take 
appropriate actions to overcome the effects of any impediments identified through that 
analysis.  The County’s failure to comply with that obligation as a recipient of federal 
funds was alleged to be a violation of the False Claims Act. 
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There are many requirements of the stipulation of settlement.  One requirement is that 
the County fund 750 affordable housing units within five years within eligible U.S 
Census Tracts of 31 municipalities in Westchester County.  Eligible census tracts were 
identified as those having low percentages of minority populations.  To date, the County 
has funded the construction of 27 affordable housing units in the City of Rye that count 
towards the 750-unit requirement.  The City is not bound by the terms of the Settlement 
and is not required to approve any fair and affordable housing units, but has advanced 
affordable housing proposals when they were consistent with the land use, planning and 
housing objectives of the City. 
 
A second significant requirement of the settlement is that the County is responsible for 
promoting and advancing a model affordable housing ordinance in each of the 31 
eligible municipalities.  The model ordinance, which was approved by the Monitor in 
October 2010, includes provisions to promote affordable housing including inclusionary 
zoning requirements, recommendations to increase multi-family housing zoning and 
other provisions.  Westchester County is aggressively promoting the model ordinance, 
but no community is required to adopt it.  In fact, most communities have not adopted it 
in full and many communities (including Rye) continue to review the model ordinance for 
its appropriateness given the existing land use planning and legal context.   
 
A final significant requirement of the settlement relevant to Rye is that the City cannot 
receive CDBG and other federal funds administered by the County unless it advances 
fair and affordable housing.  The City currently receives no such funding and therefore 
has no obligation. 
 
The County and the monitor retained by HUD to oversee the implementation of the 
settlement have identified the County-owned property at 150 North Street as an 
opportunity to provide additional affordable housing in Rye.  There have been 
conversations with the County and the City over the years both before and after the 
Settlement to discuss the potential for affordable housing at this location, but there has 
been no commitment by either party as to a specific development program.  It has 
always been understood that any final action would require City Council approval 
because the property is not currently zoned for multi-family use.   
 
In March 2013, Rye along with the other the 31 eligible communities identified in the 
Settlement were surprised to receive a “report card” directly from the Federal Monitor.  
Westchester County was not aware that report cards were being sent to communities, 
none of which are not party to the Settlement.  The report card included an assessment 
of each community’s existing zoning code.   
 
In many, if not all, cases the report cards were critical of the lack of multi-family zoning 
in each community and repeatedly stated that more land use changes would be needed 
to accommodate affordable housing needs.  The need was not for the implementation of 
the 750 units under the Stipulation, but rather the need identified in the 2005 Affordable 
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Housing Allocation Plan prepared by the Westchester County Housing Opportunities 
Commission.  This allocation plan was not adopted by the Westchester County Board of 
Legislators and is considered an advisory document.  That document recommends the 
need for over 10,000 affordable housing units in Westchester County, which is 
significantly higher than the 750 units under the stipulation.   
 
In the case of Rye the unadopted report allocates 167 affordable housing units in the 
City.  The monitor’s report card uses that number as the basis for his analysis of 
affordable housing deficiency.  He notes that of the 167 units the City has already 
provided 27 under the Settlement leaving 140 affordable units of “required” allocation for 
the City.  Accommodating this number of units in the City, particularly under the 
preferred 90/10 inclusionary development scenario recommended by the monitor will 
require very aggressive land use changes by the City Council.   
 
As the City Council considers the petitioner’s request it should be mindful of these non-
binding affordable housing allocations.  Development of additional affordable housing at 
this location could significantly advance the City’s contribution to meeting affordable 
housing needs both under the settlement and the advisory housing allocation plan.  At 
this time Westchester County has stated that a minimum of 27 of the proposed 
affordable housing units at the petitioner’s site could be “counted” towards the housing 
settlement.  Providing affordable housing units may help address some of the criticism 
of the City’s land use and affordable housing policies. 
 
Planning Analysis 
 
The City Planning Commission supports the zoning petition and finds that the proposed 
use is consistent with the City’s historic and future planning policies and housing 
objectives.  In reaching this finding the Planning Commission considered the full 
development potential of the property under existing, planned and proposed zoning, the 
precedent established by the application of the RA-5 District and the compatibility of the 
requested change with surrounding land uses. 
 
The petitioner has proposed a specific use and site plan for the property.  As with all 
zone changes, however, the proper planning analysis requires an assessment not of the 
petitioner’s specific proposal, but rather of the full development potential of the site after 
the zoning request is granted.  Plans can and likely will change. 
 
The petitioner’s site plan accompanying his request proposes two four-story buildings, 
where the lowest story is unenclosed parking.  The plan submitted shows approximately 
75,600 square feet of total development, 90 parking spaces for an estimated 54 units 
and compliant with all other bulk and dimensional restrictions of the RA-5 District.  This 
plan represents about 83% of the maximum development potential permitted under the 
proposed zoning.  The proposed FAR of 1.0 is slightly higher than the 0.75 FAR 
permitted in the B-6 District located on the rear portion of the site and the 0.50 FAR 



City Council Recommendation Regarding Theodore Fremd Affordable Housing 
February 5, 2014 
Page 7 of 10 
 
 

 
p:\new planner 2001\applications\site plan\sp350 theo fremd affordable\pc memo re zoning petition ver 3.doc 

permitted in the B-1 District located on the front of the site.  The RA-5 District allows 
four stories within a maximum building height of 40 feet.  The B-6 District allows just two 
stories, but the same building height of 40 feet.  The B-1 District limits maximum 
building height to 2½ stories and 35 feet.  The front yard setback for the proposed RA-5 
District is 25 feet, which is greater than the 10-foot requirement for the B-1 and B-6 
District.  Side yard setback dimensions are also greater for the RA-5 District than the 
existing districts applicable to the site and the rear yard requirement is generally the 
same. 
 
The RA-5 District is limited to just one use, which reads as follows: 
 

Apartments for Senior Citizens and Handicapped. A detached residence for three 
or more families or housekeeping units or a group of buildings housing three or 
more families on one lot, undertaken by private nonprofit sponsors with public 
financial assistance, subject to the requirements of § 197-7. 

 
In the event the conditions were to change after the zoning were established for the 
property the future use would continue to be limited to senior multi-family housing 
including an element of “public financial assistance” (i.e. affordable housing).  On the 
other hand, the existing B-6 District allows a boarder range of uses including automotive 
uses, storage establishments, public transportation and utilities, service/contractor 
businesses, bus storage and repair, kennels and veterinary hospitals and limited 
manufacturing.  The B-1 District allows offices, retail and personal service businesses, 
garages, apartments over stores, lodging houses, service/contractor businesses and 
social clubs and lodges.  
 
The City Development Plan (1986) does not cite a specific written recommendation for 
the property or area, but generally encourages creating additional affordable housing 
opportunities in the City (see Plan, Chapter 1, Residential Development).  The future 
land use plan designates this area for office (see Plan, p. 8-9).  Since that time only the 
property at 350 Theodore Fremd Avenue has been developed as an office building 
under the B-1 District designation.  Since the early 1990s the plan for the subject 
property has been for the development of the site for affordable housing.  The Planning 
Commission believes that office as recommended in the Development Plan is not an 
economically viable use as evidenced by the long-standing high vacancy rate of office in 
the City and County and that a change in use is required.  In the last few years the City 
has seen the conversion of a large office building to medical office and a request to 
amend the B-4 Office Building District to allow a hotel at 120 Old Post Road.   
 
Residential at this location would be more compatible with the residential properties 
located opposite the site on Theodore Fremd Avenue than many of the uses permitted 
under the existing B-6 and B-1 District.  The site is in close proximity to other non-
residential uses including gas stations, a contractor’s yard for a landscape business, the 
ConEdison property and the Metro-North Railroad and Interstate 95.  The Commission 
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notes other multi-family communities (both affordable and market-rate) and other 
residential neighborhoods located adjacent to transportation corridors that bisect the 
City.   
 
The use of an existing zoning district classification in the City also is in keeping with the 
City’s land use planning objectives.  The RA-5 District specifically provides for the 
affordable housing needs for seniors.  Expanding that district to other appropriate 
locations in the City is considered a desirable planning objective. 
 
SEQRA Considerations 
 
The Planning Commission has reviewed the environmental assessment form submitted 
with the zoning petition.  As Lead Agency the City Council should consider the following 
potential impacts and mitigation measures associated with the project prior to making a 
determination of environmental significance. 
 

 Sub-surface Conditions.  As the City Council considers the petitioner’s request it 
is recommended that it secure written confirmation from Westchester County 
Health Department regarding the status of the sub-surface contamination on the 
site and the status of the environmental clean-up.  The Planning Commission 
understands based on the petitioner’s representations that the County Health 
Department will require that future development at the site require elevating the 
first habitable story above grade.  The Health Department should conduct a 
review of the proposed plan including all proposed surface and sub-surface 
improvements such as utilities, stormwater drainage measures and sewer 
connections. 

  
 Sanitary Sewer Service.  There is an existing sanitary sewer line that extends 

from Nursery Lane under I-95 and MNRR tracks through the site to an existing 
connection in Theodore Fremd Avenue.  The existing line is compromised and is 
difficult to service and maintain due to the high volume, high speed vehicular and 
rail traffic on a major regional transportation corridor.  The City does not want to 
continue to maintain this existing sewer line through the site and accommodate 
the additional sewage flow from the petitioner’s development.  The Commission 
recommends that the existing public sewer line be abandoned and that the future 
development on the property be required to provide a new sewer connection 
from Nursery Lane to an existing sewer connection in North Street.  This project 
has been identified in the City’s Capital Improvement Program (CIP) for some 
time at a preliminary project cost of $150,000.  This is a substantial off-site 
improvement and may challenge the fiscal feasibility of the project depending on 
the availability of funding to the petitioner.  The sewer modification and extension 
may also require securing easements from Nursery Lane property owners and 
Westchester County approval of the sewer design.   
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 Drainage/Wetland Impacts.  On its site inspection of the property, the Planning 
Commission noted a drainage pipe that extends from Theodore Fremd Avenue 
and discharges stormwater runoff from this roadway onto the site.  It appears that 
this runoff has created what may be considered a wetland under the City’s 
Wetlands and Watercourses Law1.  The proposed development appears that it 
will result in the wetland loss of a relatively low-functioning wetland and require a 
drainage plan to replace the stormwater quantity and quality functions of this on-
site wetland.  If the area is considered a wetland a wetland permit from the 
Planning Commission will be required as part of a future site plan review 
process. 

 
 Municipal Services.  The existing property is County-owned and therefore 

generates no property tax revenue.  The proposed zoning change to allow senior 
development will generate tax revenue based on the income approach (as 
opposed to the value of construction approach used for single-family residences).  
The income approach would be based on the total value of the below market 
rents after project completion.  Since the project is age-restricted there will be no 
school-age children costs.  There would be City expenditures for some municipal 
services including for sanitation, emergency medical, police, fire and recreation 
services.   

 
 Community Character and Aesthetics.  The proposed RA-5 District with a floor 

area ratio (FAR) of 1.0 would result in development at a greater intensity than the 
existing B-6 (FAR 0.75) District and B-1 (FAR 0.5) District currently on the 
property.  Existing zoning permits buildings at or close to the same overall 40-
foot building height as the proposed RA-5 District.  Existing zoning is limited to 
commercial/general business, which is consistent with existing commercial and 
transportation uses abutting the site, but potentially inconsistent with the single-
family residential character across the street.  Overall, the bulk and scale of 
development under the proposed RA-5 District would likely be greater than 
development under existing zoning for the site, but not necessarily inconsistent 
with the character of the surrounding area.  Reducing the scale of the building is 
complicated by the restriction that there can be no units located on the ground 
level due to the sub-surface contamination on the site.  The lowest floor will be 
used for parking, which counts as a story under the City’s Zoning Code but not 
towards the maximum permitted floor area since the parking is not enclosed.  

 
 Traffic.  The proposed RA-5 District would generate additional traffic associated 

with a future senior housing project.  The relatively low anticipated trip generation 
would not adversely impact the relatively high intersection levels of service 
(LOS).  The ITE Trip Generation Manual (ninth edition) provides trip generation 

                                            
1 Question 13 of the petitioner’s EAF indicates that there are no wetlands on the property.  This petitioner 
should provide additional information supporting this conclusion. 
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rates for two different types of senior housing units.  The following was calculated 
by Brian Dempsey (Traffic and Pedestrian Safety Chair and NYS licensed traffic 
engineer) assuming a 60-unit senior housing development: 
 
Senior Adult Housing Detached:  Land Use 251 
 Peak AM Hour of Adjacent Street: ranges from 5 in and 8 out to 14 in and 26 out 
 Peak PM Hour of Adjacent Street: ranges from 10 in and 6 out to 19 in and 12 out 
 Peak AM Hour of Generator: ranges from 7 in and 10 out to 15 in and 20 out 
 Peak PM Hour of Generator: ranges from 11 in and 9 out to 31 in and 24 out 
 Saturday Peak Hour of Generator: 7 in and 7 out (limited studies) 
Senior Adult Housing Attached:  Land Use 252 
 Peak AM Hour of Adjacent Street: ranges from 4 in and 8 out to 4 in and 8 out 
 Peak PM Hour of Adjacent Street: ranges from 8 in and 7 out to 9 in and 7 out 
 Peak AM Hour of Generator: ranges from 11 in and 12 out to 11 in and 13 out 
 Peak PM Hour of Generator: ranges from 10 in and 9 out to 12 in and 9 out 
 Saturday Peak Hour of Generator: 11 in and 8 out (limited studies) 

 
A recent traffic study conducted in connection with the sustainable Playland 
proposal shows that the Theodore Fremd Avenue/North Street intersection 
operates at the highest levels of service (i.e. “A” or “B”).  This level of service is 
maintained in a 2016 future “build” scenario in the event the sustainable Playland 
project moves forward.  It is also noted that the property is located along an 
existing bus route, which could potentially reduce trip generation.  Given the 
relatively low trip generation rates associated with senior housing and existing 
intersection level of service adverse traffic impacts are not anticipated with the 
proposed change to the RA-5 District. 

 
 Reduction in Impacts.  As with any project potential impacts can be reduced or 

minimized by either the implementation of mitigation measures or the reduction in 
project scope.  In considering impacts, the City Council should be mindful of the 
fact that the proposed RA-5 District requires that future development be 
affordable senior housing so project and off-site improvement costs and density 
are a significant consideration to make such projects economically viable, 
particularly given the incomes proposed to be served.  The RA-5 District provides 
for a reasonable future development intensity that can create the opportunity to 
advance the City’s affordable housing objectives. 
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Christian K. Miller, AICP 
City Planner 
1051 Boston Post Road 
Rye, New York  10580 

Tel: (914) 967-7167 
Fax: (914) 967-7185 

E-mail: cmiller@ryeny.gov 
http://www ryeny.gov 

To:  Scott Pickup, City Manager 
 
From:  Christian K. Miller, AICP, City Planner 
 
cc:  Kristen K. Wilson, Esq., Corporation Counsel 
  
Date:  June 14, 2013 
 
Subject: Summary of Meeting with Westchester County to discuss the 

Potential Development of Affordable Housing at County-owned 
Property located on Theodore Fremd Avenue near the Intersection of 
North Street. 

 
As requested, this memorandum provides a summary of our meeting today with 
Westchester County officials regarding the potential development of affordable housing 
at the approximately 2.07-acre County-owned property located on Theodore Fremd 
Avenue near the intersection of North Street.  The meeting was requested by 
Westchester County and was held at the County Executive’s Office.  For approximately 
20 years the City has advocated for the development of affordable housing at this 
location and has periodically had meetings with the County to discuss development 
possibilities. 
 
Today’s meeting was attended by the Mayor, Laura Brett, you and I as representatives 
from the City.  From the County were representatives from the County Executive’s office 
(Kevin Plunkett and Mary Mahon), Planning Department (Commissioner Ed Burroughs 
and Norma Drummond) and a representative from the County Attorneys office.  Also in 
attendance was Lou Larriza who may be the County’s preferred developer for the 
potential development of the site. 
 
Summary 
 

 Sub-surface Environmental Conditions.  NYSDEC continues to monitor the site 
for the status of the environmental contaminants on the site.  The last test was 
conducted in 2011 showed elevated levels from previous tests, but that additional 
tests are at the discretion of NYSDEC.  The City requested that additional tests 
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be conducted and that it preferred that the site be clean before development 
occurs.  Ms. Drummond stated that the County Health Department is not 
concerned with potential future housing development on the property provided 
that there is no enclosed habitable space below grade or on the first floor.  The 
City was advised that there is currently no on-going remediation on the property. 

 
 Development and Land Use Review Process.  The County stated that it would 

select a preferred developer for the development of housing on the property.  
The County stated that the City would not need to be in the chain of title for the 
property and would not need to select a developer or eligible not-for-profit to 
develop the property.  The City would act as it does for all land use applications, 
including former affordable housing applications on Cottage Street, by requiring 
approvals from all relevant City land use boards.  As with the applications on 
Cottage Street, the City noted that the property is not currently zoned for the 
proposed development and that changes in the zoning code or variances would 
be required.  The County understands that the City has local land use authority. 

 
 Development Scenario.  Mr. Larriza discussed his development concept for the 

site.  He stated that he is seeking 48 units of senior (i.e. age 55 and over) 
housing on the property.  The number of units is dictated by the desire to use tax 
credit financing for the property, which limits household income to 50% and 60% 
of Area Median Income (AMI).  He stated that the unit mix would be one- and 
two-bedroom units.  The project would total approximately 50,000 square feet 
within two 4- or 5-story buildings on the rear half of the 2.07-acre property.  
Parking would be located at grade level under the building to comply with the 
Health Department requirement that there be no habitable space below grade or 
on the first floor. 

 
The County stated that County infrastructure bond money would also be used to 
assist with the project funding.  The County confirmed that the proposed senior 
tax credit units would count towards the 750-unit obligation under the Housing 
Settlement.  The County stated that only 187 out of the 750 units can be senior 
and that Rye would be using the last of that limited allocation. 

 
 Next Steps.  The County will complete its process to select a preferred developer 

and the City can expect an application for affordable housing development 
potentially in the fall.  At that point, or sooner if it desires, the City will need to 
under take a zoning analysis and determine what, if any, land use modifications it 
would like to implement to accommodate affordable development on this or 
potentially other properties in the City. 

 
 
 













   

 
 

    

                 
                    

                  
              

                      
             

      
      

     
     

        

        

     

                        
                    

      
    

 
      

    
    

                  
    

                                     

                  
          
                     
            
         
          

         

              
          

         

 

   



        
           
          

                  
   

                      
    

                  

  
                 
                   

               
            

  
              

          
            

          
                      

              
  

                     
              

                                  

                       
       
     

                   
            

              

   
                 

  
             

               
      

       

    



                  
          

      

                     
           

                       

    
    

  

                    
    

               
 

               
 

     

 

  
                   

                    
                   
            

   
   

  
  

  

                    

                    
                
                        

                            

                            

               

         
                    

                        

  



   
   

  
  

  

                     

                
                 

                        
                    

                    
                     
                  

              
  

                        
                    
                      

                       
                   

                      
     

                         
                       

               

                       
                         

                      
    

            

                     

 

 

                  
                  

     
                  

             

     

              

               

   



CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 

NO.  8   DEPT.:  City Manager                                                              DATE: May 7, 2014   

 CONTACT:  Frank J. Culross, City Manager 
AGENDA ITEM:  Appeal of denial of FOIL request by Liz 
Button.  

 FOR THE MEETING OF:   
 May 7, 2014 

RYE CITY CODE, 
 CHAPTER        
 SECTION       

 

RECOMMENDATION:  That the Council make a decision on the FOIL appeal. 

IMPACT:     Environmental    Fiscal    Neighborhood    Other: 

BACKGROUND: The requestor submitted a FOIL request seeking “Any and all documents 
related to work performance reviews for Scott Pickup in his position as City Manager starting in 
2010.” The requestor was informed by the FOIL Records Access Officer that “One document 
exists that is responsive to your request but it is exempt under POL §87(2)(b).” The requestor is 
appealing this decision. 
 
 

 

See attached documentation. 

 

 



 

FOIL 
Work Order Form 

Tracking Number: 7279421547 
Date Time Received: 4/17/2014 3:47PM Created By: Liz Button (Citizen) 
 

 
Contact Information 

 

First Name: Liz Last Name: Button Business Name: 

Email: liz@hometwn.com 

Daytime Phone: (914) 653-1000 

Fax: 

Address: 200 William Street 

City: Port Chester 

State: NY Zip: 10573 

Country: 
 

 

Work Order Form 
 

 

Issue Location 
 

Street: 

Unit: 

City: Rye 

State: NY 

Zip: 10580 

Comments: 
 

 

Request Details 
 

Is this a request for commercial purposes? 

No 
 

Describe records being sought - One request per submission. 

Any and all documents related to work performance reviews for Scott Pickup in his position as City Manager starting in 

2010. 
 
Please indicate your preference: 

Electronic Copies 
 

Please note, if more than two hours are spent in preparing records, the requestor will be charged for the additional time at 

the hourly rate of the lowest paid employee who has the skill level required to accomplish the task. You will be informed of 

any charges exceeding $10.00.  Any charges due must be paid within five (5) business days of the City notifying you. If 

you fail to pay fees from prior FOILs, any future FOIL requests will not be processed until all outstanding fees are paid. By 

submitting this request, I agree to pay costs related to this FOIL request up to $10 without further notification. 
 

 

Request Activity 
 

4/22/2014 1:07 PM -- Rye Foil - RESOLVED 

mailto:liz@hometwn.com


-----Note to Citizen: One document exists that is responsive to your request but it is exempt under POL §87(2)(b). If you 
 

FOIL 
Tracking Number: 7279421547 
Date Time Received: 4/17/2014 3:47PM Created By: Liz Button (Citizen) 
 

 

Work Order Form 
 
wish to appeal this denial you may do so by directing your appeal to the City Council by way of the City Clerk. 

-----Internal Note: This FOIL is complete. 
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